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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by CURTIS NEBBEN, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 2, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 10, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 11, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on or about March 12, 2009.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical treatment by or at the direction of a

chiropractor.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is not
completely recovered from the effects of her
admittedly compensable injury her lower back
and that she is entitled to additional
treatment.  The Claimant contends that if she
ultimately sustains any period of disability
her attorney will be entitled to an attorney’s
fee in regard to any disability benefits
awarded.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend that all reasonable
and necessary medical treatment has been
provided to the claimant arising out of her
compensable injury and that any additional
treatment is unreasonable, unnecessary, and
does not arise out of the compensable injury.”

The claimant is a sixty-one-year-old female who sustained an

admittedly compensable injury while employed by the respondent.

The injury occurred March 12, 2009, when the claimant was struck by

a custodial cart which knocked her into some windows and then down

to the floor.

The claimant sought medical treatment the same day of the

incident.  She testified that she saw Dr. Keith F. Holder at the

direction of the respondent.  A medical record from the visit to

Dr.  Holder on March 12, 2009, states in part:

“Lumbar x-ray shows no acute bony injury.  

Impression: Lumbar contusion/strain.
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Plan: EC naprosyn 500 mg p.o. b.i.d. with
meals.  Ultracet 1-2 p.o. q.i.d. with driving
precautions.  May return to work.  Continue
back exercises and icing.  Alternate sit,
stand and walk as tolerated.  Followup here in
7 to 10 days.”

On March 23, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Holder.

The medical record from that visit states, in part:

“History of Present Illness: This is the final
narrative summary on the patient, employee of
Cedarville Public Schools.  Reports no pain,
just stiffness in the morning.  Back popping
occasionally.  She reports tightness in the
back causes a little bit of decrease in range
of motion for her usual.  She has not resumed
her Pilates as of yet.  She does see a
chiropractor every six weeks for maintenance.
She is afraid to go back to him.  She reports
low back catching and stretching attempted.
No pain down her legs.  No paresthesias of the
lower extremities.”

The report further states:

“Lumbar x-rays show mild degenerative changes
of the facets in the lumbar spine.

Impression: Lumbar strain and contusion
improving.

Plan: Continue stretches.  Medications as
needed.  May return to work without
restrictions.  Followup here as needed.”

The claimant testified on direct examination regarding her

attempt to return to see Dr. Holder after her March 23, 2009, visit

as follows:

Q. Did you ever make an attempt to go back and
see Doctor Holder after that visit?

A. Yes, sir.  I believe it was 6-21, I believe
that was the date that I.

Q. Of what year?
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A. it’s been a year and nine months ago, so I
guess that was 2009.

Q. Your accident was 2009.

A. Okay, 2009.  So that would have been
January, February, March, April, May June -
June 21st I contacted the school because I
couldn’t remember the number and -

Q. Who did you contact at the school?

A. The - well there are two secretaries in the
superintendent’s office and I talked to one of
them.

Q. So you contacted the superintendent’s
office?

A. To get the phone number.

Q. Okay.

A. Of Doctor Holder.

Q. And were you able to get back into see
Doctor Holder?

A. The Occupational Therapy that handles the
school’s claims, she would not allow me to
file that with Workman’s Comp and go back to
see him.  She told me no I could not.”

The claimant has a long history of treatment with Dr. Elliott

A. Hays of the Hays Chiropractic Clinic P.A.  Records admitted into

evidence show the claimant has sought chiropractic treatment since

at least 2004 with Dr. Hays.  However, this treatment never appears

to be related to her lumbar spine.  Most of the claimant’s

treatment was in the cervical or thoracic areas of the spine.

The medical records indicate that the claimant had seen Dr.

Hays on March 10, 2009, just two days before her admittedly

compensable injury occurred.  These records do not show any
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indication of complaints by the claimant involving her lumbar

spine.

Although on March 31, 2009, the claimant again saw Dr. Hays

and this time did report lumbar spine or back pain.  The claimant

continued to see Dr. Hays for low back pain on several occasions

including April 2, 2009, April 7, 2009, April 10, 2009, April 16,

2009, May 12, 2009, July 10, 2009, August 21, 2009, October 5,

2009, and January 13, 2010.  During these visits it appears that

the claimant complained of cervical and lumbar pain or thoracic and

lumbar pain, except the January 13, 2010, visit in which she

appears to have only complained of lumbar pain.

The medical records submitted in this matter include an MRI

performed at Prime Medical Imaging.  This report is generated from

an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine performed on March 9, 2010.

The report in part states:

“L4-5 disc desiccation and a broad based disc
bulge.

L5-S1 disc desiccation and a small central
disc bulge.  There is no significant canal
stenosis at any level.”

On March 15, 2010, Dr. Hays authored a letter regarding the

claimant.  The body of that letter states as follows:

“Jan Marshall was a client of mine prior to
March 12, 2009 and has been a patient since.

It is my opinion, within a reasonable degree
of certainty, that it is likely that the
problem in Ms. Marshall’s lumbar spine for
which I had been treating her since March 31,
2009, is due to the injury that she gave me a
history sustaining while in the employment of
Cedarville Public Schools on March 12, 2009.
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My records indicate that my examination of Ms.
Marshall’s lumbar spine on March 31, 2009
revealed the presence of muscle spasms.  It is
my opinion that Ms. Marshall is still in need
of treatment regarding her lumbar spine.”

On October 28, 2010, the deposition of Dr. Elliott Hays was

taken.  The following is a portion of the deposition testimony from

Dr. Hays while being questioned by claimant’s counsel:

“Q. Now, let’s talk about this MRI a little
bit.  Mr. Nebben asked you about the aging
process.  The aging process is generally
reflected in the form of degenerative
findings.  Is that correct?

A. Yes.  Yes, sir.

Q. Does everybody who has got degenerative
findings in their back have symptoms?

A. No.

Q. So, if a specific identifiable event caused
a person’s back to become symptomatic, would
it be the event that caused the need for
treatment?

A. Yes.  I believe so.

Q. The MRI indicates that she has got a small
central disc bulge?

A. Yes.

Q. And that’s an objective finding, isn’t it?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Is that what you were referring to when you
said that the record shows that she has got a
herniated disc?

A. Yes.

Q. If the medical evidence - well, she saw an
actual medical doctor shortly after the
incident...

A. Yes.
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Q. ...and she was complaining about her back,
lumbar spine becoming symptomatic.  She saw
you within a couple of weeks...

A. Yes.

Q. ...and she was complaining about her lumbar
spine being symptomatic.  If there was an
actual incident that caused her lumbar spine
to become symptomatic, is it your opinion,
within a reasonable degree of certainty, that
this herniated disc in her lower back that you
referred to is likely due to that traumatic
event?

A. It’s either due or it made worse and got
symptomatic.”

During the hearing on direct examination, the claimant gave

testimony regarding her continued low back pain and the treatment

she was receiving from Dr. Hays as follows:

“Q. Since March 31st of 2009 have you continued
under Doctor Hayes’ (sic) care for your low
back problem?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What does he do for you?

A. He does adjustments on my lower back and
you’d have to consult his records to know what
that means.  And he also had me doing
decompression type exercise.

Q. Okay, do those things provide you some
relief regarding your low back pain?

A. I’m in pain all the time.

Q. Okay, I didn’t ask you if he cured you.  My
question is, does it help you?

A. I have my fingers crossed.  I mean,
hopefully yes.

Q. Why do you keep going back to him?  What is
your objective to back to -

A. Well, he is of the opinion -



8

Q. Okay, I don’t want you tell me what he’s of
the opinion.  Why do you go to the doctor.

A. I trust him.

Q. Okay.

A. He helped me before.  He helped me before
with my neck problems.

Q. Okay.

A. And I feel like he can help me over time
with this.

Q. Okay, is he helping you some now?

A. Yes.

Q. Regarding your low back pain?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay, when did you last see him?

A. I believe, well I have an appointment with
him tomorrow, I believe.  So that would be
five weeks since I saw him last.

Q. Okay, have you had any new injury to your
low back since you first saw Doctor Hayes
(sic) on March the 31st of 2009?

A. No new injures (sic).

Q. Had you had any new injuries to your back
between when this initial accident happened on
March the 12th and when you first saw Doctor
Hayes (sic) regarding your low back on March
the 31st?

A. No.

Q. Has there been any time since March the 12th

of 2009 that you thought that your low back
was completely healed and back to normal?

A. Never.

Q. Do you believe you still need additional
treatment?
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A. Oh, yes.

Q. How have you been getting the treatment
that you’ve been undergoing from Doctor Hayes
(sic)?

A. I have medical insurance with a co-pay.

Q. So you’ve been paying for part of it out of
your pocket?

A. Oh, yes because my insurance only allows a
certain number of treatments and then I start
having to pay the full amount.  Plus I had to
pay a great deal of the MRI.

Q. Would you pay for treatment if you didn’t
think it was doing you any good?

A. No.”

Given the claimant’s credible testimony, Dr. Hays’ deposition

testimony and the medical records, I find that the claimant is

entitled to additional medical treatment by or at the direction of

a chiropractor.  The treatment that Dr. Hays has provided and

continues to prove is both reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for the claimant’s admittedly compensable lumbar spine

injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 10, 2010, and contained in
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a pre-hearing order filed February 11, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the additional medical treatment by or at the direction of a

chiropractor is both reasonable and necessary.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the cost of the reasonable and

necessary additional medical treatment by or at the direction of a

chiropractor.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


